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IOWA BOARD OF CORRECTIONS MINUTES 

Friday June 7th, 2024 

 
Board Members Present: Chair Rebecca Williams, Vice Chair Webster Kranto, Trent Keller, 

Jim Kersten, Denise Bubeck, Jay Nelson, Alexa Perez 

Staff Present: Director Skinner, Paul Cornelius, Nick Lamb, Sally Kreamer, Steve Dick, Sarah 
Fineran, Michael Savala, Jennifer Anderson, Zach Carlyle, Johana Herdrich, Roxann Scheffert 

Visitors Present: Susan Smelden MSN, Lyle Johlas, Gabriel Young, Amanda Littrel, Heather 
Wagner, Mark DeJong, Roberta Gilbert

Call to Order, Chair Rebecca Williams 

 Chair Rebecca Williams called the meeting to order
 Chair Williams asked for a motion to approve the April 5th, 2024 meeting minutes.
  Board Member Jim Kersten made a motion to approve. Board Member Jay Nelson 

seconded the motion. All present members were in favor of approving the minutes, 
motion passed. 

 Next board meeting will be held at central office on August 2nd, 2024
 (A meeting notice will be posted on the DOC website: https://doc.iowa.gov/) 

Welcome- Director Beth Skinner

 Welcome to Executive Assistant Beth Dehne. She is new to corrections. She is also very 
excited to get started with soaking up all the knowledge that she can and is ready to 
work alongside everyone while growing in the role. 

 Thank you to Johana Herdrich for all her hard work as Executive Assistant and best

wishes on her new role in the Department of Corrections

Victims' Rights Ceramony in April, a special thank you to Sally and her team for putting 
the event on. Board member Trent Keller was present at the event.

 Emergency Preparing Training took place in April held at ISP in Fort Madison. The 
prisons came together and trained on clearing units, clearing yards, hostage 
negotiations, cell extractions, working on the range. We will continue to build on this 
training to make sure our teams have the skills to be successful and safe.

 A lot of traveling has been taken place to visit prisons and CBCs and will continue to take 
place throughout the summer. Visits to Mount Pleasant, Newton, Third District, Fifth 
District, Eighth District. Very positive feedback while on the visits. Travel to continue 
throughout the summer. 

 The next 3-5 years post alignment we will continue to dig into culture, with consistent 
use of policy and practices. We will continue to work with our Change Champions, ACJI 
and Guide House to move culture forward. 
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July pt the CBCs will transition into Workday.

We have been meeting with leadership across the state and continue to have great 
conversations talking about values, making sure staff know they are part of the decision- 
making process as we move forward around culture. The last few feedback forums have 
been very positive where staff is proud of what they are doing. 

 On June 20th we will be having a statewide award ceremony for staff and would like to 
invite you all to attend. Event be held at 1pm in the State Historic building. 

 
Budget Updates - Steve Dick, Fiscal Manager 

 

Staff throughout the state at the prisons and CBS are doing a fantastic job of maintaining 
their forecast and preparing to load their budgets. They are working on appropriations 
that were passed by the legislature and looking at what needs they have going forward.

 In the packet you will have a copy of the financials. This report is only through April
because of the CBC not fully loaded into the statewide system Workday until July. 

 Everything is on track. As of April, typically 83.33% should be spent through the 10 
months and we are on par with those calculations.

 The report that sticks out the most is the Central Office report, as there are some special 
ways on how we send out the monies that was received as statewide allocation at the 
beginning of the year. These budgets are being actively watched and we will make it 
through the year. 

 We are currently loading the budgets into the state system for FY25 and there will be

challenges ahead of us. 
 Trent Keller asks what challenges can we look forward to? Salary management is not one 

of the things that is within our realm for asking for those funds, it is ran through the 
Department of Management, it is a number that they calculate, and we need to make 
our budgets work from that number. There are times when that number is given, we are 
low on funds, so we actively search for ways to save. Sometimes the vacancies can be 
used as support, not that we want vacancies, but we always have vacancies throughout 
the year and managing those in a positive manner helps. Board Member Trent Keller 
followed up with thanking the department for increasing salary for the vacant positions 
and that he sees that as a positive thing for the future. 

 Vice Chair Webster Kranto asks how close are we to solving the AC problems? The AC 
situations is actively tied to the land sales, and we are actively working on land sales. 
The first project to be funded is the Clarinda kitchen project. The second project will be 
the AC, and our projected goal is to have land sold by end of calendar year.

 Vice Chair Webster Kranto asks that is it certain when land is sold the AC will be 
repaired? It is on our priority list, yes. We do need to get the Clarinda Kitchen done first 
as the kitchen is outside of the prison and that is a top priority. 
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Vice Chair Kranto asks where does the AC sit on the priority list? Top two or three on the 
list. There is a lot of land to be sold. Once that is done, we will have many good 
investments to be made, AC being one.
Jim Kerstens asks what is the amount to be expected from the farm sales? It is hard to

put that target on it. We have sold the Rockwell property with two parcels being sold 
and that sits around 2.8 million. We are actively selling the ICIW land. The value is going 

up for some of the properties based on the farmland. We are expecting $25-40 million in 
total depending on sales. 
Jim Kerstens asks when the land is sold to provide a list of where the funds will go? Of

course, and we already have an idea for what we want to spend this on. A lot of great 
opportunities to improve our infrastructure.

 Jay Nelson asks how is the hiring process going and where does the vacancy hover right

now? Overall, with CBC included we have around 350 positions that are vacant. 
Institutions only are 290-300. The correction officer wage increase will hope to help with 
this.

 Alexa Perez asks for the staff that leave positions are they leaving for internal positions

or are they leaving the job all together? They are leaving for something different, and 
our wages increasing will be a factor into helping solve this. 

 Vice Chair Webster Kranto asks is there a ratio of correction officer to inmate that we are

trying to maintain and how far are we off from that? There is not a known ratio, but 
there is a goal that the more staff we have the less mandates will take place, so that only 

the 40 hours are being worked. This will help with retention as our goal is to have all our 
positions full.

 Trent Keller asks if there are hiring workshops taking place? Every institution and district
have done their own before now. We are using social media and career fairs as well. 
With July pt coming soon we will be using that as a time to advertise the new wage.

 
Inmate Telephone Fund (Action Item) - Steve Dick, Fiscal Manager 

 

 Presented are a few documents. One is the expenditures is from FY24, and another is for 
what we recommend for the Amendment expenditures for FY25. There is and increasing 
balance in this fund. We would like to add two things to the expenditure 1) our 
pharmacy pill counting machine at IMCC, and the machine was replaced for about 
$155,000, which was for the machine and the software that runs the machine. 2) our 
Pigeonly mail service where all incoming mail is sent to a facility in Las Vegas and then 

sent back to us for safety and security for making sure the mail contains no contents 
coming into the facilities. Alleviating and minimizing that entry point would be around
$35,500. Original budget was at $1.041 million, and we would like to increase it to

$1.119 million. Without any new monies coming in we would still have around $850k 
carry forward in the next year. Action item is to amend the budget for the two items and 
adapt the amounts we are spending in the other areas.
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Jay Nelson made the motion to approve the amendment to the Inmate Telephone 
expenditure. Jim Kersten seconded the motion. Chair Rebecca Williams asked for all in 
favor. All board members were in favor. Motion passed. 

Legislative Update - Michael Savala, General Counsel 

 A few emails have been exchanged regarding the boards and commissions legislation so I 
would like to walk through that change. The Legislature has eliminated 83 boards and 
commissions. They also put together a review committee made up of legislators that are 
going in to review many agencies board and commissions, and this is not targeted to just 
the Board of Corrections, it is Statewide initiative. This will also be reviewed every year. 
This does now adjust the code section linked to your duties from adopting action items 
to just being an advisory board related to policies, the budget, administrative rules, and 
locations for the prisons. It strikes the requirement to meet quarterly. It gives more 
flexibility to meet when needed. 

 Chair Rebecca Williams asked is it statue at this point for only four times a year, is that 
correct? Yes, its statute to be quarterly but we are meeting every two months right now. 

 Jim Kerstens asked if we need to get together to discuss how many times a year we 
meet? The legislation takes place July l5t, so internally as a board you should discuss 
among yourselves how often and frequently you would want to meet. 

 This will also eliminate the Prison Industries advisory boards that was part of the 83
boards that were eliminated.

 Community Based Corrections has their own board that they are now advisory as well, 
and they can now meet as necessary. 

 The Interstate Compact for Adult Supervision, overseen by Deputy Sally Kreamer, and
this strikes the statutory language that requires a certain membership of the state 
commission oversees this process in conjunction with the national commission. The 
legislation now strikes this language and leaves it to the Department of Corrections for 
how it is structured. 

 The policy of where the board had responsibilities for action items, budget, policies, is 
now moved to the Director of the Department of Corrections responsibilities.

 Legislation also allows the Department of Corrections and the Board of Corrections to 
set up subcommittees of two to three members. 

 The Justice Advisory Board has been eliminated. 
 Legislation says that agency shall provide electronic meetings and does away with the 

requirement that boards and commissions meetings be held in person. The legislature 
would like to have hybrid type of meetings that could provide more public participation.

 The Review Commission Committee at the legislature will be conducting ongoing

reviews for all board and commissions. No exact schedule has been made yet for this 
committee. 

 Board Member Jim Kerstens appreciated the good summary of the legislature review.
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Action items are for you to come together after July pt and decide on how often you 
would like to meet.

 The legislation did not strike your powers and duties on the appointment of the wardens 
and district directors, and you will still retain the ability to approve those. 

 This board will still be in review of real estate transactions and will still be involved with 
those action items.
Vice Chair Webster Kranto asks what was the reason behind the big change, did we have
too much power? This was done by the legislature, not the DOC, and it took place over a 

full review all board and commissions. 
 Vice Chair Webster Kranto states that with the new legislation it is less efficient and

takes away from the board having power over decisions being made. 

 Jim Kerstens recommends that with those concerns that it can be brought up the state 
government committee at the House for whom oversees this. 

 Community Based Corrections (CBC) now operates under the Department of 
Corrections. 

 Board member Denise Bubeck asked if they do not have their own board, the CBC? They 
do have their own board, but that has been changed to an advisory board. Each of the 
eight districts has their own advisory board.

ICIW Farmland Sale (Action Item) - Michael Savala, General Counsel 
 

 ICIW has two parcels with one is at 56.96 acres and that has been appraised at 
$1,709,000 and the smaller land, 16.22 acres is at $487k. The larger land will be placed 

at bid for the public, and the smaller piece of land has the city of Mitchellville interested. 
 Denise Bubeck and Jim Kerstens agree that this is great price for the land. 
 Alexa Perez is curious as to the history and title of this land and why initially Mitchellville 

purchased this land? There is not a lot of information on the title or blueprints of these 
prison lands. Not sure of the reason why the state bought it and the reason behind it.

 Jay Nelson asked if Mitchellville had expansion for building if needed to? There is one
spot near the front that is set aside for potential of future builds. 

 Chair Rebecca Williams asked for motion to approve the ICIW Sale. Denise Bubeck 
approved motion. Vice Chair Webster Kranto seconded the motion. All board members 
where in favor of the sale. Motion passed.

Religious Organizations - Nick Lamb, Deputy Director 

 During the time of COVID the policy has been changed that any groups or volunteers 
that enter the prison need to be escorted by staff and right now at the facilities there is 
not enough staff to escorts groups or volunteers.
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Jim Kerstens asked what is the process for volunteers to enter the facilities? The Warden 
at the facility will be able to help. We just need to make sure we have staff to do so. 

 Jay Nelson asked if there were any concerns about not violating Federal law when it 
pertains to religion? No, as we do allow religious groups into the facilities, but it needs to 
be during certain hours of more staff.
Trent Keller asked if we have seen any changed with rehabilitation of when these groups
do come into the facilities? The volunteers do make a difference to the inmates and the 
staff. We will always allow groups into the facility with proper staffing.

 Vice Chair Webster Kranto asked if this is only open for religious groups? No, we are 
always looking at more groups coming in. Especially evidence-based groups have a 
science behind the work.

 Vice Chair Webster Kranto asked if we can post the official requirements needed to enter
the facility? Yes, we will look into that.

 Trent Keller asked that with the new executive order Governor Reynolds passed on
6.7.24 if that will have any effect on religious groups entering the facilities and to follow 
up in the August meeting? We will need to look into this.

 Denise Bubeck thanks the DOC for allowing religious groups into the facilities as it does 
make a difference.

 Trent Keller asked what is needed of the volunteers to enter a facility, a screening? Yes, a 
background check will be needed. There are some individuals that we will make an 
exception for, such as a previous incarcerated individual who would like to speak to their 
experience. 

 Jay Nelson asked if supervision at minimum security needs the same as a maximum
security? The custody level does not make a difference on the supervision of the 
volunteers, all institution will be supervised at the same level .That is for safety reasons. 

 
Public Comments

 Susan Smelden has family at both NCF and FDCF. No complaints regarding FDCF. Her 
questions are for NCF only. Since there are more computerized electronics at NCF, she 
discovered that her medical information was passed through many individuals at the 
facility, including her son, and wants to know how that occurred. She also believes that 
when we have policies that it does not replace legal law, and we need to make sure our 
polices are in line with the law. She states she has had every single prison right violated 
against her family member, with documentation. Her additional concern is that since we 
no longer use polygraphs, since 1998, and now use CVSA test she states that not 
everyone is required to take that test, based on race. She would like this to be 
revaluated. 
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Gabriel Young has spoke about his dad before and states that if his dad did something 
why would they want him to come home? He would like to see his dad and emails are 
not enough. He has not been able to speak with his dad since his arrival to Newton. 
Amanda Littrel would like to speak about re-entry for those leaving the Newton

Correctional Facility. Many individuals leaving the prison will need to find a place to live 
and will spend most of their time on the registry making it extremely difficult to find a 

place to live. Iowans' Unafraid wishes that the DOC will start working with more partners 
so there will be more options for people leaving prison, especially for the ones with 
housing restrictions. This can be a very valuable tool to have so that these individuals do 

not end up back in prison but can become protective citizens in their communities.
Heather Wagner is with Iowans Unafraid and an advocate for FAMM- Families Against

Mandatory Minimums. She loves the question of about rehabilitation inside bars and 
loves that we are focusing on staff and trying to build that staff morale. She loves that 

we are bringing in volunteers. She does state that inmates are craving something to do, 
for better structure. A model prison in Northern California is doing the compassion 
project. The program there helps the inmates to thrive, and it helps with the re-entry 

and positive effects of being released. 
 

 
Open Discussion 

 Trent Keller thanks everyone for coming. He sees a lot of positive changes being made 
with the right people being placed in the position to make those changes. He does hope 
for rehabilitation inside the institutions and does hope for more staff members to be 
hired and will keep praying for more safety. Everything is going well. He will keep 
advocating for volunteers to enter the prisons, especially for religious groups as he sees 
it having positive outcomes. He admires the young child who voice his concerns about 
his about father and to keep up the good work.

Adjournment 

 A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Chair Rebecca Williams. Trent Keller calls 
for motion. Webster Kranto seconds motion. Chair Rebecca Williams asked for all in 
favor. All board members in favor. Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted, 

 
Elizabeth Dehne, Executive Assistant 
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June 7, 2024 – Iowa Board of Corrections 
 
 
 

Offender Telephone Rebate Expenditures – FY2024

1. Education (HISET, Literacy, Special Needs, Life Skills 
& Vocational Training)

$500,000

2. 28E Agreement with DOT for staff for Inmate ID’s $105,000 
3. 28E Agreement with IWD for Workforce Advisors $120,000 
4. NAMI – Peer to Peer I/I training
5. Inmate Law Library

$35,000 
$83,000 

6. Telephone Administration $85,000 
7. Translation Services/Miscellaneous 
8. Pharmacy Pill Counting Machine/Computer 
9. Pigeonly Mail Service 

$600 
$155,566 

$35,500 
 

Total $1,119,666 












